# Commentary



**FEBRUARY 2025** 

### Why is Canada falling behind the science in treating genderdistressed youth?

#### Chan Kulatunga-Moruzi

*Primum non nocere* – do no harm – is a foundational principle of modern medicine. And yet, in Canada, advocates of "gender-affirming care" seem to have forgotten this guiding value. As other countries rein in invasive gender treatments for children and youth amid growing scientific evidence of the uncertain benefits and harms of these treatments, Canada remains a laggard.

On April 10, 2024, the much-awaited Cass Review was published in the United Kingdom (Cass 2024a). The Review, commissioned by England's National Health Services (NHS) in response to the dramatic rise of youth referrals to UK's Gender Identity Development Services. The report, written by Dr. Hilary Cass, was the culmination of nearly four years of work – informed by more than 1,000 interviews with stakeholders, 18 focus groups (Cass 2024b) and nine commissioned studies (*BMJ* Undated), including systematic reviews of the evidence, a review of 23 guidelines for the treatment of gender-distressed youth, and an international survey of the current provision of gender services for youth.

The author of this document has worked independently and is solely responsible for the views presented here. The opinions are not necessarily those of the Macdonald-Laurier Institute, its directors or supporters. Cass's recommendations are starkly at odds with Canada's current genderaffirming care model, a clinical approach that respects an individual's gender identity, their internal sense of being male or female (or some other gender), and their right to socially and medically transition. This model assumes that the concept of gender identity is valid and that thus, a patient's self-declared gender identity is real. The role of the doctor, therefore, is not to help the patient examine the source(s) of their gender distress, but to provide medical, psychological, and social support to help individuals transition so they may present as their self-identified gender. This approach is used for children, adolescents, and adults.

> Some of the most developed and medically advanced countries have ... backed away from endorsing gender-affirming care for youth.

While some of the most developed and medically advanced countries have signalled strong caution in recently published clinical guidelines and have backed away from endorsing gender-affirming care for youth, Canada remains an outlier. Canadian paediatricians are still basing the care of gender-dysphoric youth on the Canadian Paediatric Society's position statement (Vandermorris and Metzger 2023). The often ideological and polarized debate on youth gender medicine has led to biased and partisan reporting in Canadian media, and an intransigence on the part of medical organizations to critically assess the evidence. Unfortunately, none of this serves the interests of an already vulnerable group. In order to "do no harm," medical professionals must follow a cogent approach based on evidence.

Upon the release of the Cass Review NHS England immediately issued a new service specification (NHS England 2024a) ending the routine use of puberty blockers for gender dysphoria. The Ministry of Health introduced regulations that prohibits private and public prescribers from selling or supplying puberty blockers to new patients under 18. (Puberty blockers may still be prescribed for carefully assessed patients over the age of 16 to be used in combination with cross-sex hormones). The Department of Education in England also tabled a consultation, *Provisions to Support Gender-Questioning Children in Schools* (Long 2024), in light of the findings regarding social transition.

### Summary of findings and recommendations of the Cass Review

The Cass Review's findings with respect to the evidence for gender-affirming medical treatments were consistent with Finland and Sweden's guidelines, the only two guidelines (of the 23 reviewed) that followed a robust and transparent development process and based treatment recommendations on findings of systematic reviews. Given the "remarkably low evidentiary base" and a cost-benefit analysis of the known benefits and risks, and potential long-term risks, the review recommended a sharp departure from the gender-affirming care model.

Among its other findings and recommendations:

- Except for the Finnish and Swedish clinical guidelines, the remainder of the 23 guidelines for the treatment of gender distress in young people did not use a transparent and robust guideline development process. Further, there was circular referencing so that guidelines were not independent.
- The polarization of transgender issues adversely affected the way clinicians practiced, resulting in "diagnostic overshadowing" where a patient's mental health difficulties are viewed through the lens of conflict between biological sex and gender identity, rather than exploring other factors. This impeded the ability of clinicians to provide holistic comprehensive care.
- The evidence supporting all aspects of gender-affirming care for youth is "remarkably low" and there are no data on long-term outcomes.
- Social transition, the adoption of a new name, pronouns, clothing, hair, and make-up to present consistent with one's internal sense of gender, often thought to be benign, is, in fact, an active psychological intervention that may change a young person's identity development, including their gender-development trajectory. Social transition should be initiated with great caution and with the support of parents and a qualified mental health provider.
- The Cass Review recommended that puberty blockers not be offered as routine treatment but be used only in the context of research that has been approved by an independent ethics board to ensure that the rights, welfare, and dignity of participants are upheld.

- Cross-sex hormones should be limited to those 16 years of age or older and prescribed only after a thorough psychological assessment and formal independent review of each case.
- The treatment and support for gender-distressed youth should take a holistic approach that considers all possible factors contributing to patients' distress – including other mental health comorbidities and neurodevelopmental conditions. As with any other diagnosis, the process must include a differential diagnosis such that alternate causes of the young person's gender distress are fully examined.
- Mental health support should be the first line of treatment and the medical pathway chosen only after considerable assessment and as a last resort.

#### The international shift in care

Over the last two years, countries across Europe (Block 2023a), including those among the first adopters of the gender-affirming model for minors, have taken a U-turn. Finland (Terveydenhuollon palveluvalikoimaneuvoston 2020) was the first, followed by Sweden (Socialstyrelsen 2022), Norway (Block 2023b; UKOM 2023) and most recently, Italy (Italian National Bioethics Committee 2024).

Groups of clinicians in other countries, including France (Académie nationale de médecine 2022), Germany (Bundesärztekammer 2024), Belgium and Netherlands (Crisp 2024), and even professional bodies such as the European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (Radobuljac, Grošelj, Kaltiala et al. 2024), the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists (RANZCP 2023), and Australia's National Association of Practicing Psychiatrists (NAPP 2022/2023) have called for a more holistic developmental approach that explores and addresses the physical, emotional, psychological, and social aspects of the patient's experience. In a move unprecedented among medical associations, the American Society of Plastic Surgeons raised serious concerns about the gender-affirming model, stating that it has "not endorsed any organization's practice recommendations for the treatment of adolescents with gender dysphoria," and recognizes that "there is considerable uncertainty as to the long-term efficacy for the use of chest and genital surgical interventions for the treatment of adolescents with gender dysphoria, and the existing evidence base is viewed as low quality/ low certainty" (ASPS 2024). Most recently, government health ministries in New Zealand (New Zealand Ministry of Health 2024) and South Africa (HPCSA 2024) have expressed their intention to regulate and monitor the use of puberty blockers and other pharmacological interventions for youth due to the paucity of evidence about their efficacy and suitability.

#### Canada's response to the Cass Review

While there has been some coverage of the Cass Review in Canadian mainstream media (Macdonald-Laurier Institute 2024), only a few articles convey the significance, weight, and meaning of the systematic reviews over individual studies and clinicians' experience and opinion. The articles rarely explore why the findings of the Review are important to Canadians. The scant and often biased coverage has led Canadians to believe that any questioning of gender-affirming care for youth is simply based on politics.

On October 7, 2024, however, a letter to the editor was published in Paediatrics and Child Health, the Canadian Pediatric Society's flagship journal (Kulatunga-Moruzi, Mitchell, Palmer, and Goldade 2024). The letter, written by me and three Canadian pediatricians, drew a parallel between the treatment young people received in the UK under the gender-affirming care model and the treatment that Canadian youth are currently receiving. In light of the findings of the Cass Review, it called on the Canadian Paediatric Society to reassess the Canadian Paediatric position statement endorsing the gender-affirming care model (Vandermorris and Metzger 2023). The journal's response was lackadaisical at best. Rather than carefully appraising the review and its supporting documents - or even getting feedback from its readership, it simply sought a response to the letter to the editor from the authors of the Canadian Paediatric position statement. The response (Vandermorris et al. 2024) does not leave much hope for Canadian youth struggling with gender-related distress. The response doubles down on its original statement and repeats false assertions regarding the Cass Review's methodology. Vandermorris and colleagues' response, for example, claims that many studies were excluded because they did not meet ideal methodological standards, when in fact 103 studies were examined, of which 58 per cent were deemed of sufficient quality and included in the report. Cass has already refuted these allegations (Mackintosh 2024).

In responding to the letter to the editor, Vandermorris et al. rely on two articles, a non-peer reviewed white paper on a Yale University web page (McNamara, Baker, Connelly et al. 2024), and a non-peer reviewed preprint (Noone, Southgate, Ashman et al. 2024), both of which contain numerous errors and misconceptions as a recent peer-reviewed *British Medical Journal* (*BMJ*) article has pointed out (Cheung, Abbruzzese, Lockhart et al. 2024). Cheung, Abbruzzese, Lockhart, et al. also note that the Yale essay appears to be written to serve a legal rather than a medical purpose.

Two of the criticisms that Vandermorris et al. repeat are that the review is the work of a single individual who does not have any experience treating gender-dysphoric youth. As the *BMJ* article points out, Cass was selected to head the independent review precisely because she has no experience or stake in treating this population. Such independence allows for impartiality and eliminates conflicts of interest. The critique that the review is the work of a single individual is a gross misrepresentation. While the review does, indeed, list a single author, a team of many experts did the work. The experts included a prominent methodology team at the University of York that was commissioned to carry out the systematic reviews and independent research. The dismissal of this substantive body of work on the basis of such poor reasoning is deeply concerning.

> The criticism that there was no consultation with those who treat gender-diverse youth is also misconstrued.

The criticism that there was no consultation with those who treat genderdiverse youth is also misconstrued. As the Review outlined, clinicians who had worked at Gender Identity Development Services at the Tavistock and Portman Trust, the largest and oldest gender clinic in the UK, participated extensively in the review process. Further, LGBT organizations such as LGBT Foundation, 42 Street, Proud Trust, Gendered Intelligence, Mermaids, and Kite Trust conducted some of the focus groups (Cass 2024b). The review consulted all stakeholders, including patients and their families. Vandermorris et al.'s criticism gives the impression that the authors of the response failed to read the Review in its entirety or perhaps without the goal of genuine inquiry.

To support their position that the results of the Cass Review are irrelevant for Canada, Vandermorris et al. claim that the model of gender-affirming care in Canada differs in many ways from the approach that had been in place in the UK, though they do not say how. They state that the Canadian model is drawn from the WPATH SOC8 (World Professional Association for Transgender Health's Standards of Care, version 8) and the Endocrine Society Guidelines (Hembree et al 2017), which have been treated as the gold standard of care. However, both guidelines failed to use standard methodologies for sound guideline development and instead used weak evidence to make strong recommendations. In a BMJ article published last year, "Gordon Guyatt, distinguished professor in the department of health research methods, evidence, and impact at McMaster University and one of the founders of evidence-based medicine, explained... that with few exceptions, strong recommendations should not be based on low quality evidence. And trustworthy guidelines follow systematic reviews" (Block 2023c). The Cass Review points out in its assessment of the 23 guidelines that the WPATH SOC8 and the Endocrine Society guidelines are not independent and rely upon one another. Both the Canadian model of gender-affirming care as well as that previously practiced in the UK also rely heavily on these guidelines. So, it is unclear how the Canadian affirmation model could differ in any meaningful way.

#### **New WPATH revelations**

The WPATH files exposé (Hughes 2024) released earlier this year should give pause to anyone who unquestioningly relies on the SOC8 and the experts who contributed to it. The files reveal that one of the authors of the Canadian position statement (Environmental Progress 2024) admits that many of the youth he treats have not yet studied high school biology and therefore do not have the knowledge or ability to understand and give informed consent to treatment that may compromise sexual function and fertility (Sim 2024).

Further, internal WPATH documents disclosed in discovery in the United States Federal Court case of *Boe v. Marshall*, a constitutional challenge to an Alabama law banning medical gender transition of minors, reveal that WPATH removed recommended minimum ages for gender-affirming treatments (Ghorayshi 2024) – not based on any scientific evidence but due to pressure from the United States Department of Health and the American Academy of Pediatrics (Singal 2024). These documents also divulged that WPATH had commissioned Johns Hopkins University to conduct several systematic reviews, but then impeded their publication (*The Economist* 2024) as the evidence did not support the SOC8 recommendations. Further, they interfered with the independent scientific process by insisting on approving the content of all published works. While Johns Hopkins was commissioned to address 13 questions regarding gender-affirming care, only two systematic reviews were eventually published. These discoveries not only call into question the validity of SOC8, but also the integrity of WPATH, which promulgated the SOC8.

#### Canada's gender-affirming approach

Both the WPATH and Endocrine Society guidelines recommend careful psychological assessment prior to treatment. A recent study of youth seeking gender services at 10 major hospital clinics across Canada, however, reported that 62.4 per cent of the youth received either puberty blockers or cross-sex hormones on the very first visit (Bauer, Pacaud, Couch et al. 2021). The survey revealed that while some of the youth had discussed their gender distress and were referred to the clinic by health care providers, others only had contact with non-health care providers such as indigenous leaders, religious leaders, school counsellors, or community groups (Trans Youth CAN! 2018). Some youth referred themselves. Most major hospital gender clinics such as Toronto's Hospital for Sick Children explicitly state that the purpose of the clinic is "to provide information, options and care to pubertal youth experiencing gender dysphoria, which includes assessment and treatment planning. Our clinic takes an affirming approach to gender identity and care" (SickKids Undated). Of the 10 major hospital gender clinics across Canada, five do not even do assessments (Singer 2022). Thus, unlike the young people who receive care in the UK under their new service specifications (NHS England 2024b), there is no opportunity to explore the reasons for the young person's gender distress, which research shows may be the result of a number of factors including difficulty accepting their sexuality, sexual trauma, abuse, or other mental health issues (Littman 2021).

In February, Radio Canada aired "TransExpress," an episode of *Enquête* (Radio-Canada 2024). It featured two young women who medically transitioned and are now regretting their decision and detransitioning. Both had undergone a

double mastectomy. The episode also gave the viewer a peek at how genderaffirming care may be practiced in Canada – a 14-year-old adolescent female who was able to get a prescription for testosterone in 9 minutes (Turbide 2024)! There is at least one case of a Canadian detransitioner who has filed a lawsuit against her gender-affirming clinicians (Zivo 2023) and Canadian detransitioner stories (Kirkey 2024) are slowly getting coverage in Canadian media (Canadian Gender Report, 2021; Duggan 2024). Some people hurt by gender-affirming care are seeking public support (GiveSendGo Undated a) to fund (GiveSendGo Undated b) their reconstructive surgeries because unlike some transition surgeries, reconstruction surgeries are not covered by public provincial health insurance (Rocheleau-Matte Undated). Young detransitioners are simply asking for reform (Parents and Kids Together 2024).

If gender-affirming care as practiced in Canada is different from that previously practiced in the UK, one wonders what went wrong in these cases. Doctors have a duty to do no harm and to provide sound, evidence-based care. The evidence for gender-affirming care is scant. At the beginning of the Cass Review, Cass discusses the political nature of this area of medicine and how such politicization has been harmful to the young people seeking care for gender distress. The cavalier response from Vandermorris et al. suggests that what happened in the UK is happening in Canada and those who have the most to lose are these vulnerable youth. As the editor-in-chief of the BMJ pointed out, "[p]eople who are gender non-conforming experience stigmatisation, marginalisation, and harassment in every society. They are vulnerable, particularly during childhood and adolescence. The best way to support them, however, is not with advocacy and activism based on substandard evidence. The Cass Review is an opportunity to pause, recalibrate, and place evidence-informed care at the heart of gender medicine. It is an opportunity not to be missed for the sake of the health of children and young people" (Abbasi 2024). This applies across the globe, including Canada. ML

#### About the author



**Chan Kulatunga Moruzi**, MSc, PhD, is a consultant, a contributor to the Macdonald-Laurier Institute, and an independent scholar who focuses on adolescent mental health with a primary focus on gender dysphoria. She has participated in primary research, evidence reviews, knowledge translation, and policy development. **MLI** 

#### References

Abbasi, Kamran. 2024. "The Cass Review: An Opportunity to Unite Behind Evidence Informed Care in Gender Medicine." *British Medical Journal* [*BMJ*] 385, April 11, 2024. Available at https://www.bmj.com/content/385/bmj. q837.

Académie nationale de médecine. 2022. "Medicine and Gender Transidentity in Children and Adolescents." French National Academy of Medicine, February 25, 2022. Available at https://www.academie-medecine.fr/la-medecine-face-ala-transidentite-de-genre-chez-les-enfants-et-les-adolescents/?lang=en.

American Society of Plastic Surgeons [ASPS] 2024. "ASPS Statement to Press Regarding Gender Surgery for Adolescents." ASPS, August 14, 2024. Available at https://www.plasticsurgery. org/for-medical-professionals/publications/psn-extra/news/ asps-statement-to-press-regarding-gender-surgery-for-adolescents.

Bauer, Greta R., Danièle Pacaud, Robert Couch, et al. 2021. "Transgender Youth Referred to Clinics for Gender-Affirming Medical Care in Canada." *Pediatrics* 148, 5: e2020047266. Available at https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/34620727/ [paywall].

Block, Jennifer. 2023a. "Gender Dysphoria in Young People is Rising—And So is Professional Disagreement." *British Medical Journal* [*BMJ*] 380, February 23, 2023: 382. Available at https://www.bmj.com/content/380/bmj.p382.

Block, Jennifer. 2023b. "Norway's Guidance on Paediatric Gender Treatment is Unsafe, Says Review." *British Medical Journal* [*BMJ*] 380: 697. Available at https://www.bmj.com/content/bmj/380/bmj.p697.full.pdf.

Block, Jennifer. 2023c. "US Paediatric Leaders Back Gender Affirming Approach While Also Ordering Evidence Review." *British Medical Journal* [*BMJ*] 382, August 14, 2023. Available at https://www.bmj.com/content/382/bmj.p1877.

*British Medical Journal* [*BMJ*]. Undated. "Gender Identity Service Series. British Medical Journals: Archives of Disease in Childhood." Available at https://adc.bmj.com/pages/gender-identity-service-series. Bundesärztekammer [German Medical Association] 2024. "Behandlung einer Geschlechtsdysphorie bei Minderjährigen [*Treatment of gender dysphoria in minors*]." German Medical Association. Available at https://128daet.baek.de/data/media/BIc48.pdf.

Canadian Gender Report, 2021. "We did what the experts told us" – A Canadian family shares their story." January 20, 2021. Available at https://genderreport. ca/canada-gender-transition-detransition/

Cass, Hilary. 2024a. *Independent Review of Gender Identity Services for Children and Young People: Final Report*. The Cass Review. Available at https://cass.independent-review.uk/home/publications/final-report/.

Cass, Hilary. 2024b. *Lived Experience Focus Groups: Summary Report.* The Cass Review. Available at https://cass.independent-review.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/Lived-Experience-focus-groups-summary-report\_FINAL. pdf.

Cheung, C. Ronny, Evgenia Abbruzzese, Elaine Lockhart et al. 2024. "Gender Medicine and the Cass Review: Why Medicine and the Law Make Poor Bedfellows." *BMJ Journals: Archives of Disease in Childhood* 0: 1–5. Available at https://adc.bmj.com/content/archdischild/early/2024/10/15/ archdischild-2024-327994.full.pdf.

Crisp, James. 2024. "Belgium and Netherlands Call for Puberty Blocker Restrictions Following Cass Review." *The Telegraph*, April 13, 2024. Available at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2024/04/13/ belgium-netherlands-puberty-blocker-restrictions/.

Duggan, Emily. 2024. "You are Not Born Wrong – a Detransitioner's Story." Alison (Substack), November 24, 2024. Available at https://alison1224. substack.com/p/you-are-not-born-wrong-a-detransitioners?r=3z33hk.

The Economist. 2024. "Research Trans Medicine Has into Manipulated." June 27, 2024. Been The Economist, Available https://www.economist.com/united-states/2024/06/27/ at research-into-trans-medicine-has-been-manipulated.

Environmental Progress. 2024. *WPATH Files Excerpts: Exposing The Realities of Gender Medicine*. Environmental Progress. Available at https://static1. squarespace.com/static/56a45d683b0be33df885def6/t/65e6daabe13bf54cc3 c829f3/1709628077018/U\_WPATHExcerpts.pdf.

Ghorayshi, Azeen. 2024. "Biden Officials Pushed to Remove Age Limits for Trans Surgery, Documents Show." *New York Times*, June 25, 2024. Available at https://www.nytimes.com/2024/06/25/health/ transgender-minors-surgeries.html?unlocked\_article\_code=1.2k0.XLH8. ouupLYkwvhAP&smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare&sg rp=c-cb.

GiveSendGo. Undated a. "Please Help Isobel's Detransition." GiveSendGo. Available at https://www.givesendgo.com/isobel-detransition.

GiveSendGo. Undated b. "Support Sarah's Detransition." GiveSendGo. Available at https://www.givesendgo.com/sarah.

Health Professions Council of South Arica [HPCSA]. 2024. "Advisory on Off-Label Use of Drugs." HPCSA, August 12, 2024. Available at https://www. hpcsa-blogs.co.za/advisory-on-off-label-use-of-drugs/.

Hembree, W. C., P.T. Cohen-Kettenis, L. Gooren, S.E. Hannema, W.J. Meyer, M.H. Murad, S.M. Rosenthal, J.D. Safer, V. Tangpricha, and G.G. T'Sjoen. 2017. "Endocrine Treatment of Gender-Dysphoric/Gender-Incongruent Persons: An Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline." *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 102(11), 3869–3903. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2017-01658

Hughes, Mia. 2024. *The WPATH Files: Pseudoscientific Surgical and Hormonal Experiments on Children, Adolescents, and Vulnerable Adults.* Environmental Progress. Available at https://environmentalprogress.org/big-news/wpath-files

Kirkey, Sharon. 2024. "'How Will I Come Back from This?': Detransitioners Abandoned by Medical and Trans Communities." *National Post*, October 1, 2024. Available at https://nationalpost.com/news/young-detransitioners-abandoned.

Kulatunga-Moruzi, Chan, Ian Mitchell, Darrell Palmer, and Roxanne Goldade. 2024. "Letter to the Editor: Response to the Canadian Paediatric Position Statement on Transgender and Gender-Diverse Youth." *Paediatrics and Child Health* 29, 6 (September): 413–414. Available at https://academic.oup.com/pch/advance-article-abstract/doi/10.1093/pch/pxae070/7815148.

Littman, Lisa. 2021. "Individuals Treated for Gender Dysphoria with Medical and/or Surgical Transition Who Subsequently Detransitioned: A Survey of 100 Detransitioners." *Archives of Sexual Behavior* 50: 3353–3369. Available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10508-021-02163-w.

Long, Robert. 2024. *Provisions to Support Gender-Questioning Children in Schools*. Research Briefing Number 09078. UK Parliament, House of Commons Library, April 29, 2024. Available at https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/ research-briefings/cbp-9078/.

Macdonald-Laurier Institute. 2024. "The Groundbreaking Cass Review on Transgender Care is Shifting the Debate Abroad. Yet It Was Barely Reported by Canadian Media: Dave Snow in the Hub." Macdonald-Laurier Institute, May 28, 2024. Available at https://macdonaldlaurier.ca/the-groundbreaking-cassreview-on-transgender-care-is-shifting-the-debate-abroad-yet-it-was-barelyreported-by-canadian-media-dave-snow-in-the-hub/.

Mackintosh, Thomas. 2024. "Cass Review: Gender Care Report Author Attacks 'Misinformation.'" BBC News, April 20, 2024. Available at https://www.bbc. com/news/health-68863594.

McNamara, Meredithe, Kellan Baker, Kara Connelly et al. 2024. "An Evidence-Based Critique of the Cass Review." [No publisher]. Available at https://web.archive.org/web/20240702100250/https://law.yale.edu/sites/default/files/documents/integrity-project\_cass-response.pdf.

National Association of Practising Psychiatrists [NAPP]. 2022/2023. "Managing Gender Dysphoria/ Incongruence in Young People: A Guide for Health Practitioners." NAPP [Australia], March 18, 2022; updated January 11, 2023. Available at https://napp.org.au/2022/03/managing-gender-dysphoriaincongruence-in-young-people-a-guide-for-health-practitioners-2/.

National Health Service [NHS England]. 2024a. *Clinical Policy: Puberty Suppressing Hormones (PSH) for Children and Young People Who Have Gender Incongruence / Gender Dysphoria [1927]*. NHS England, March 12, 2024. Available at https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ clinical-commissioning-policy-gender-affirming-hormones-v2.pdf.

National Health Service [NHS England]. 2024b. "Implementing Advice from the Cass Review." NHS England. Available at https://www.england.nhs.uk/ commissioning/spec-services/npc-crg/gender-dysphoria-clinical-programme/ implementing-advice-from-the-cass-review/

New Zealand Ministry of Health. 2024. "Position Statement on the Use of Puberty Blockers in Gender-Affirming Care." Government of New Zealand, November 21, 2024. Available at https://www.health.govt.nz/publications/ position-statement-on-the-use-of-puberty-blockers-in-gender-affirming-care. Noone, Chris, Alex Southgate, Alex Ashman et al. 2024. "Critically Appraising the Cass Report: Methodological Flaws and Unsupported Claims." Open Science Frameworks [OSF] Preprints, June 11, 2024. Available at https://osf. io/preprints/osf/uhndk.

Parents and Kids Together 2024. "Meet Faith Groleau, a Detransitioner." Available at https://youtu.be/MSPo90ApFNc?si=25RTcIuT1zRRyny5

Radio-Canada. 2024. "Épisode du jeudi 29 février 2024." *Enquête*. Radio-Canada, February 29, 2024. Available at https://ici.radio-canada.ca/tele/enquete/site/episodes/864008/episode-du-jeudi-29-fevrier-2024.

Radobuljac, Maja Drobnič, Urh Grošelj, Riittakerttu Kaltiala et al. 2024. "ESCAP Statement on the Care for Children and Adolescents with Gender Dysphoria: An Urgent Need for Safeguarding Clinical, Scientific, and Ethical Standards." *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry* 33. April 27: 2011–2016. Available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00787-024-02440-8 [paywall].

Rocheleau-Matte, Jane. Undated. "Help a Detransitionner Get a Breast Reconstruction." GoFundMe. Available at https://www.gofundme.com/f/ help-a-detransitionner-get-a-breast-reconstruction.

Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists [RANZCP]. 2023. "The Role of Psychiatrists in Working with Trans and Gender Diverse People." Position Statement number 103. RANZCP. Available at https://www.ranzcp. org/clinical-guidelines-publications/clinical-guidelines-publications-library/ role-of-psychiatrists-working-with-trans-gender-diverse-people.

SickKids. Undated. "Transgender Youth Clinic." The Hospital for Sick Children [SickKids]. Available at https://www.sickkids.ca/en/care-services/ clinics/transgender-youth-clinic/.

Sim, Peter. 2024. "Informed Consent Revisited." Peter Sim's Substack, March 6, 2024. Available at https://justdad7180.substack.com/p/ informed-consent-revisited.

Singal, Jesse. 2024. "Unsealed Court Documents Show That Admiral Rachel Levine Pressured WPATH To Remove Age Guidelines From The Latest Standards Of Care." *Singal-Minded*, June 24, 2024. Available at https:// jessesingal.substack.com/p/unsealed-court-documents-show-that. Singer, Robin. 2022. *Ten Canadian Children's Hospital Gender Clinics: A Primer for Parents*. Gender Dissent. Available at https://www.genderdissent.com/post/ten-canadian-children-s-hospital-gender-clinics-a-primer-for-parents.

Socialstyrelsen. 2022. "Updated Recommendations for Hormone Therapy in Gender Dysphoria in Young People." Press Release. National Board of Health and Welfare [Sweden], February 22, 2022. Available at https:// www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/uppdateraderekommendationer-for-hormonbehandling-vid-konsdysfori-hos-unga/.

Terveydenhuollon palveluvalikoimaneuvoston. 2020. "Terveydenhuollon palveluvalikoimaneuvosto hyväksyi suosituksen 'Alaikäisten sukupuoliidentiteetin variaatioihin liittyvän dysforian lääketieteelliset hoitomenetelmä t' kokouksessaan." *Terveydenhuollon Palveluvalikoimaneuvoston Suositus*. The Health Service Selection Council [Finland], June 11, 2020. Available at https:// palveluvalikoima.fi/sukupuolidysforia-alaikaiset.

Trans Youth CAN! 2018. *Youth Baseline Survey*. Trans Youth CAN! Available at https://transyouthcan.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Youth-Baseline-Survey.pdf.

Turbide, Pasquale. 2024. "Transition médicale de genre chez les mineurs: le Québec va-t-il trop vite?" *Enquête*. Radio-Canada, February 29, 2024. Available at https://ici.radio-canada.ca/recit-numerique/8610/ transition-genre-testoterone-choix-dysphorie-sante-mentale.

UKOM. (2023, March 9). Patient safety for children and young people with gender incongruence. Ukom. https://ukom.no/rapporter/ pasientsikkerhet-for-barn-og-unge-med-kjonnsinkongruens/sammendrag

Vandermorris, Ashley, and Dan Metzger. 2023. "An Affirming Approach to Caring for Transgender and Gender-Diverse Youth." *Paediatric Child Health* 28 (7): 437–488. Available at https://cps.ca/en/documents/position/an-affirming-approach-to-caring-for-transgender-and-gender-diverse-youth.

Vandermorris, Ashley, Dan Metzger, Ellie Vyver, and Megan Harrison. 2024. "Response to the Letter to the Editor on the Canadian Paediatric Society Statement on Gender-Affirming Care." *Paediatrics & Child Health* 29, 6 (September): 415–416. Available at https://academic.oup.com/pch/ advance-article-abstract/doi/10.1093/pch/pxae066/7816713.

Zivo, Adam. 2023. "Detransitioner's Lawsuit Shows Canada Providing Is Inadequate Care." National Post, March 11, 2023. Available https://nationalpost.com/opinion/ at detransitioner-lawsuit-shows-canada-has-room-for-improvement.

## GOOD POLICY is worth fighting for.

### WHAT PEOPLE ARE SAYING ABOUT ML

**MLI** has been active in the field of indigenous public policy, building a fine tradition of working with indigenous organizations, promoting indigenous thinkers and encouraging innovative, indigenous-led solutions to the challenges of 21st century Canada.

- The Honourable Jody Wilson-Raybould

I commend Brian Crowley and the team at **MLI** for your laudable work as one of the leading policy think tanks in our nation's capital. The Institute has distinguished itself as a thoughtful, empirically based and non-partisan contributor to our national public discourse.

- The Right Honourable Stephen Harper

May I congratulate **MLI** for a decade of exemplary leadership on national and international issues. Through high-quality research and analysis, **MLI** has made a significant contribution to Canadian public discourse and policy development. With the global resurgence of authoritarianism and illiberal populism, such work is as timely as it is important. I wish you continued success in the years to come.

– The Honourable Irwin Cotler

#### MACDONALD-LAURIER INSTITUTE



323 Chapel Street, Suite 300,Ottawa, Ontario K1N 7Z2613-482-8327info@macdonaldlaurier.ca

#### macdonaldlaurier.ca

